
LIQUOR AND BEER MEETING 
LOCAL LICENSING AUTHORITY 

CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO 
MUNICIPAL HEARING ROOM, CITY HALL, 250 NORTH 5TH STREET 

 
M I N U T E S 

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 6, 2017, 2:00 P.M.  

 
 

HEARING OFFICER SAM D. STARRITT 
   
I. CALL TO ORDER  
 

The meeting was called to order at 2:02  p.m.  Those present were Hearing Officer 
Sam D. Starritt, City Attorney John Shaver, and Deputy City Clerk Juanita Peterson. 

 
 
II. APPLICATIONS TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES 
 

1. Dillon Companies, Inc. dba City Market #1, 2770 Hwy. 50 South, Grand 
Junction, CO 81503-2294, 3.2% Beer (Off Premises) 

 
No one was present to represent the applicant.  The renewal application for 
Dillon Companies, Inc. dba City Market #1 was found to be in order and 
approved. 

 
2. Dillon Companies, Inc. dba City Market #32, 200 Rood Avenue, Grand 

Junction, CO 81501, 3.2% Beer (Off Premises) 
 

No one was present to represent the applicant.  The renewal application for 
Dillon Companies, Inc. dba City Market #32 was found to be in order and 
approved. 

 
3. The Platinum Cleaver, LLC dba Pantuso’s Ristorante, 755 Horizon Drive, Grand 

Junction, CO 81506, Hotel and Restaurant 
 

No one was present to represent the applicant.  The renewal application for 
The Platinum Cleaver, LLC dba Pantuso’s Ristorante was found to be in order, 
however the Mesa County Health Department (MCHD) requested a conditional 
approval until a second inspection could be conducted on September 7, 2017 
and approved.  Hearing Officer Starritt approved the renewal contingent on a 
satisfactory report from the MCHD. 

 
 
III. APPLICATIONS FOR NEW LICENSE – RESOLUTION, FINDINGS, AND DECISION 
 

1. Ceitinn Air, LLC dba Barney’s BBQ, 2880 North Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 
81501, Hotel and Restaurant 

 



Member/Manager:  Barry Keating, 1000 Pritchard Mesa Court, Grand Junction, 
CO 81505 
 
Barry Keating, Managing Member of the LLC was present.  Deputy City Clerk 
Peterson reported the paperwork is in order but we have not received final 
inspection from the Mesa County Health Department.  Mr. Keating said they 
have completed everything now with the Health Department.  Deputy City Clerk 
Peterson said there are several items on Mr. Keating’s Individual History 
Record (IHR) that match the CBI/FBI report and that Mr. Keating has supplied a 
letter of explanation of these items.  Hearing Officer Starritt and City Attorney 
Shaver reviewed this and both concurred they did not believe these issues 
would interfere with this application.  Survey results were shared by Deputy City 
Clerk Peterson (attached).  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Keating who 
conducted the survey.  Mr. Keating said his son did who is present.  Cody 
Keating came forward.  City Attorney Shaver asked Cody Keating if he heard 
the survey results Deputy City Clerk Peterson read and if he agreed with those.  
Cody Keating said he did.  City Attorney Shaver asked Cody Keating what time 
of day he conducted the survey, and if he made an attempt to go back to the 
“not at homes”, and what section in the designated area he visited.  Cody 
Keating said he surveyed Wednesday, Thursday, and Friday, from 
approximately noon to 5 or 6:00 p.m.  He did not attempt a second try and that 
he concentrated on the North Avenue area and the surrounding area working 
outward from the establishment. 

 
 Hearing Officer Starritt asked if anyone would like to speak against the 

application.  There was no one.  He then said based on the information 
presented, there is no evidence that the application would not meet the needs 
and desires of the neighborhood and approved the application.  The City Clerk’s 
Office will prepare a resolution of findings for Hearing Officer Starritt’s signature.   

 
 2. G.C.M., LLC dba X-Golf Grand Junction, 2482 Patterson Road #2, Grand Junction, 

CO 81505, Lodging and Entertainment 
 
  Member/Manager:  David Glidewell, 293 Concord Lane, Grand Junction, CO 

81503 
  Member:  Arthur Craven, 2940 G Road, Grand Junction, CO 81504 
  Member:  M. Joseph Mason, 515 Skyway Drive, Grand Junction, CO 81507 
 
  David Glidewell and Joe Mason, Members, were both present. 
 
  Deputy City Clerk Peterson reported the paperwork is in order but said there 

are several items on Mr. Glidewell and Mr. Mason’s IHR’s that match with the 
CBI/FBI report and they have written explanations on them.  Deputy City Clerk 
Peterson read these into the record.  Hearing Officer Starritt and City Attorney 
Shaver both concurred that since this information was disclosed, they do not 
believe it would hinder this application.  Survey results were shared by Deputy 
City Clerk Peterson (attached).  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Mason and Mr. 
Glidewell how they conducted the survey.  Mr. Glidewell said he concentrated 
on the businesses during normal business hours, and Mr. Mason did the 
residential.  Mr. Mason said he divided the neighborhood up into six areas, all 
contiguous.  He started on a weekend and then finished the following Friday.  



City Attorney Shaver asked them if they agreed with the results Deputy City 
Clerk Person read into the record.  Both agreed.   

 
  Hearing Officer Starritt asked if anyone would like to speak against the 

application.  There was no one.  He then said based on the information 
presented, there is no evidence that the application would not meet the needs 
and desires of the neighborhood and approved the application.  The City Clerk’s 
Office will prepare a resolution of findings for Hearing Officer Starritt’s signature.   

 
 
IV. APPLICATIONS FOR SPECIAL EVENT PERMITS 
 
 1. Roice-Hurst Humane Society, Inc., P.O. Box 4040, Grand Junction, CO 81502 – 

“2017 GJ Dog Fest” on September 10, 2017 from noon to 4:00 p.m., Located at 
Lincoln Park, 910 N. 12th Street, grass area south of Barn, Grand Junction, CO 
81501, Malt, Vinous, and Spirituous 

 
  President:  Anna Stout, 641 N. 17th Street, Grand Junction, CO 81501 
  Event Manager:  Laura Taylor, 3557 Front Street, Palisade, CO 81526 
 
  Both Ms. Stout and Ms. Taylor were present. 
 

City Attorney Shaver provided three documents to both, two marked with an “A” 
and one with a “B”.  City Attorney Shaver asked if either one of these were for 
this Special Event Permit.  Ms. Taylor responded yes and that she completed 
the application on behalf of this event.  Ms. Taylor described the proposed 
event and alcohol service area.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Taylor where 
the ID’s will be checked and who will be doing that.  She responded that CSI 
Security will be in uniform and all will be given a wrist band for general 
admission and a different wrist band for ones 21 years of age (YOA) and over.  
City Attorney Shaver asked how the event will be contained.  She responded 
with crowd control fencing.  City Attorney Shaver asked what the expected 
attendance is.  Ms. Taylor said she estimates about 350 total.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked Ms. Taylor to describe how the alcohol service will be conducted 
lawfully.  She said the servers, staff, and all volunteers have either been TIPS 
trained or gone through the City’s Alcohol Server Responsibility Training.  City 
Attorney Shaver referred to Exhibit “B” and asked Ms. Taylor to explain what 
the black line depicted.  Ms. Taylor said the black line shows the event 
perimeter that will be fenced and indicating only one entrance/exit and the 
alcohol service area.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Taylor if that is her 
signature on the second page of Exhibit “A” and if it represented that all the 
information is true and correct.  She said it was and that was correct.   
 
Hearing Officer Starritt asked if the purpose of the event is fundraising.  Ms. 
Taylor said yes, and that it is a community event. 
 
Hearing Officer Starritt asked if anyone present was in opposition of this Special 
Event Application being issued.  There was no one.  Hearing Officer Starritt 
entered Exhibits “A” and “B” (attached) into the record.   
 



Hearing Officer Starritt found that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-
106, there are no grounds to deny the special events permit, it would not be 
injurious to the public welfare because of the nature of the special event (it is a 
community event), its location within the community, or the failure of the 
applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in compliance with 
applicable law.  He found that the application for a Special Events Permit 
submitted by Roice-Hurst Humane Society, Inc. dba “GJ Dog Fest – 2017” was 
in order and approved it. 

 
2. Colorado Mesa University Foundation, 1100 North Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 

81501 – “Tour de Rock - 2017” on September 14, 2017 from 7:30 p.m. to 11:00 
p.m., Located at the southwest corner of 4th and Main Streets, Grand Junction, 
CO 81501, Malt, Vinous, and Spirituous 

 
President:  Elizabeth Meyer, 710 Victor Drive, Grand Junction, CO 81506 
Event Manager:  Jared Meier, 2595 Kayden Court, Grand Junction, CO 81505 
 
Jared Meier, Event Manager, and Crystal Manzanares, Development Officer of 
Events, were present.   
 
City Attorney Shaver provided three documents to both present, two marked 
with and “A” and one with a “B”.  Ms. Manzanares asked to submit and a 
revised diagram of the area.  City Attorney Shaver agreed and marked it “B2”.  
City Attorney Shaver asked if these were for this Special Event Permit.  Ms. 
Manzanares responded yes, and that she completed the paperwork on behalf 
of this event and described the proposed event and alcohol service area.  City 
Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Manzanares how they will insure that the event is 
conducted lawfully and where the ID’s will be checked and who will be doing 
that.  Ms. Manzanares said there would be two Grand Junction Police Officers 
in uniform; two Citadel Security Officers in uniform and at least 10 Colorado 
Mesa University (CMU) Alumni Association volunteers.  There will be a 
volunteer stationed at each entry/exit to ensure that no alcohol leaves or is 
brought on to the premise.  ID’s will be checked at a booth near the service 
area and wrist bands will be used for 21 YOA and over.  Ms. Manzanares also 
said food trucks from the City’s approved vendor list will be available. 
 
Hearing Officer Starritt asked if anyone present was in opposition of this Special 
Event Application being issued.  There was no one.  Hearing Officer Starritt 
entered Exhibits “A”, “B”, and “B2” (attached) into the record.   
 
Hearing Officer Starritt found that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-
106, there are no grounds to deny the special events permit, it would not be 
injurious to the public welfare because of the nature of the special event (it is a 
community event), its location within the community, or the failure of the 
applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in compliance with 
applicable law.  He found that the application for a Special Events Permit 
submitted by Colorado Mesa University Foundation (Alumni Association of 
Colorado Mesa University) dba “Tour de Rock - 2017” was in order and 
approved it. 

 



3. Colorado Mesa University Foundation, 1100 North Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 
81501 – “Steak and Crab Festival – 2017” on September 23, 2017 from 11:30 
a.m. to 6:00 p.m., Located at Lincoln Park, 910 N 12th Street, east of the 
baseball field, Grand Junction, CO 81501 - Malt, Vinous, and Spirituous 

 
 President:  Elizabeth Meyer, 710 Victor Drive, Grand Junction, CO 81506 
 Event Manager:  Chuck Pipher, 37520 Hwy 92, Crawford, CO 81415 
 

Chuck Pipher, Event Manager, and Crystal Manzanares, Development Officer 
of Events, were present.  
 
City Attorney Shaver provided three documents to Ms. Manzanares two marked 
with an “A” and one with a “B” in the corners.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. 
Manzanares how long this event has been going on.  She said for the last 11 
years.  Coach Pipher said he started this event in 2006 and it has grown to 
about 850 attendees.  City Attorney Shaver asked whose signature was on 
page 2 of Exhibit “A”.  Ms. Manzanares said it was hers. City Attorney Shaver 
asked how they will make sure they are in compliance with applicable law.  Ms. 
Manzanares said there will be over 21 coaches and athletic administration 
personnel in bright green t-shirts and there is only one entrance/exit.  City 
Attorney Shaver asked the representatives to describe the yellow and green 
lines on Exhibit “B”.  Coach Pipher said the green line will be 6’ high fence and 
the yellow line is 3’ fencing.  Coach Pipher said the majority of the area is 
general admission and they will be having a concert in that area.  Central 
Distributing and High Country Beverage will be serving and all attendees 21 
YOA and over will be wrist banded at the gate, and they will again need to show 
ID at the beer trailers. 
 
Hearing Officer Starritt asked if there was anyone present in opposition of this 
Special Event application being issued. There was no one. Hearing Officer 
Starritt entered Exhibits “A” and “B” (attached) into the record.  
 
Hearing Officer Starritt found that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-
106, there are no grounds to deny the special event permit, it would not be 
injurious to the public welfare because of the nature of the special event (it is a 
community event and fundraiser), its location within the community, or the 
failure of the applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in 
compliance with applicable law.  He found that the application for a Special 
Event Permit submitted by Colorado Mesa University Foundation, “Steak and 
Crab Festival – 2017” was in order and approved. 

 
4. Grand Junction Air Show, Inc., c/o Clay Tufly, Alpine Bank, 225 N 5th Street, 

Grand Junction, CO 81501 - “West Star Aviation Grand Junction Air Show 
2017” on September 30 and October 1, 2017 from 9:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m., 
Located at Grand Junction Regional Airport, 2828 Walker Field Drive, Grand 
Junction, CO 81506, Malt, Vinous, and Spirituous 

 
 President/CEO:  Clay Tufly, 731 Centauri Court, Grand Junction, CO 81506 

Event Manager:  Wayne Hammack, 896 Kandle Court, Fruita, CO 81521 
 
Clay Tufly, President, and Julie Shafer, Board Member, were present.  



 
City Attorney Shaver handed two pages to Mr. Tufly, marked with an “A” and 
asked Mr. Tufly if he had personal knowledge of the documents.  Mr. Tufly said 
he did.  Other documents provided were Attach #1, #2, and #3, which gave 
other detailed information.  Exhibit “E” is the diagram of the area.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked either one to describe the event.  Ms. Shafer said the air show 
has been held for over 30 years with no incidents to her knowledge and the 
attendance is around 30,000 people through the two days.  It is a family 
oriented event.  She said the additional documents Attach #1, #2, and #3 
presented provided more detailed information of the event commanders, the 
security plan, and explained the control of the liquor distribution points, and how 
the ID and wrist bands will be handled.  She described the general areas, the 
VIP area, general admission, spectator area location, and location of food and 
beer.  City Attorney Shaver asked if the alcohol service is incidental to the event 
or a main part of the event.  Ms. Shafer said it is incidental to the event.  There 
will be layers of security: the primary security for the event will be paid security 
from Lone Star Security; there will be law enforcement from Grand Junction 
Police Department; and Staff volunteers, who will monitor and watch for any 
potential problems (Attach #2).   
 
No one was present in opposition to the application.  
 
Hearing Officer Starritt admitted Exhibits “A”, Attachments #1-3, and Exhibit “E” 
into the record (attached) and found that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 
12-48-106, there are no grounds to deny the special events permit, it would not 
be injurious to the public welfare because of the nature of the special event, its 
location within the community (having an air show anywhere but at the airport 
could seem problematic), or the failure of the applicant in a past special event to 
conduct the event in compliance with applicable law. He found that the 
application for a special events permit submitted by Grand Junction Air Show, 
Inc. for “Grand Junction Air Show 2017” was in order and approved it.  

 
  
V. OTHER BUSINESS  
 

1. Hong Luong, Inc. dba Bamboo City, 2472 Patterson Road #2, Grand Junction, 
CO 81505, Beer and Wine - Status Update Regarding Mesa County Health 
Department Re-Inspection 

 
Lisa Luong, Owner, was present.  Deputy City Clerk Peterson reported that they 
are still not compliant with Mesa County Health Department. 
 
Ms. Luong said all items but the cold holding prep table are fixed.  She had to 
order a new table and once it is in, Mesa County Health Department will do 
another inspection. 
 
Hearing Office Starritt said he would approve this renewal contingent that the 
application comes into compliance with all of the health departments requests.  
Deputy Clerk Peterson said the license will not be issued until that has 
happened. 

 



 
VI. ADJOURNMENT 
   
 The meeting was adjourned at 3:25 p.m. 
 
 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING – September 20, 2017  











































 


